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Planning Commission
Meeting minutes
April 16, 2025
Opening and Approval of Minutes
City Representatives Present
Planning Commissioners  Ned Hansen, Holley Baird, Melinda Lee, David Nielsen, Michael Mowes (via Zoom) and Planning Assistant Colette Dursteler
Others Present
Reed Elder, Clay Jensen, Melvin Sam, Blaine Hamblin, Craig Whyte, Ryan Brady, Gerald Osborne. 
Prayer/Thought & Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Lee
Approval of Minutes - from Planning Commission Meeting held March 19, 2025
Motion to approve the minutes from March 19, 2025 made by Commissioner Baird, seconded by Commissioner Hansen.
The motion passed with all in favor, except for Commissioner Lee who abstained from voting.
Administrative Items
Public Hearing & Consider: Muir Village - Development Agreement /Preliminary Plat And Plan
Chairman Hansen opened the public hearing for the Muir Village development agreement and preliminary plat and plan. Blaine Hamblin from Heritage Land Development presented an overview of the project changes since their last meeting. He explained that they had switched out work-live townhomes for condominium-style, standalone commercial units on the bottom along Wolfpack Way. Hamblin showed photos of similar units built in Logan behind Hobby Lobby, featuring two commercial units on the bottom and two residential units on top.
Craig Whyte, a resident, expressed support for growth and development but raised concerns about the high number of townhomes being built along Wolfpack Way. He asked how the city was preparing to maintain the quality of life for families in terms of recreation, parks, and green spaces. Whyte also inquired about the concessions being made in the development agreement and how it would benefit Hyde Park and current residents.
Hamblin responded by mentioning their proposal to be part of a larger park on the east side of the project, including pickleball courts and about an acre of open space. He also noted that the parcel to the south, adjacent to the school, would be fully commercial.
Ryan Brady, another resident, appreciated the reduction in the number of units from previous proposals but expressed concern about departing from the ordinance without clear benefits to the community. He suggested that the commercial spaces were creative but questioned what kind of businesses they would attract.
After closing the public hearing, the commissioners debated the merits of the proposal. They expressed appreciation for the design changes but felt that the benefits to the city were not sufficiently defined in the current development agreement.
The commissioners discussed the lack of details in the development agreement and expressed concerns about the benefits to the city. They noted that the city council would be responsible for finalizing the agreement.
Motion to recommend denial of the Muir Village Development Agreement/Preliminary Plat and Plan to the city council, made by Commissioner Lee, seconded by Commissioner Baird. 
The motion passed unanimously.
Consider the Following:
Berry Hollow Ridge – Final Plat And Plan
Reed Elder presented the final plat for Berry Hollow Ridge, which included changes to the road layout. The new plan featured a loop instead of two cul-de-sacs, addressing the city's preference against cul-de-sacs. Elder explained that the road curve was necessary to align with 160 North and that it would extend about 70 feet into Bob Ball's adjacent property.
Presenter: Reed Elder
1. Original design included two cul-de-sacs, which the city disfavored.
1. The revised plan includes a loop road to eliminate cul-de-sacs and satisfy city planning preferences.
1. The road now connects to 160 North, with a curved alignment necessary for code compliance and functional flow.
1. Approximately 70 feet of the new road extends into the adjacent property owned by Bob Ball to allow right-of-way access.
 Access to Bob Balls’ Parcel
1. Discussion on whether the 70-foot road extension provides sufficient access for Bob’s property.It meets frontage and access requirements.Provides enough space for a standard 25–30 foot driveway, exceeding typical widths.Bob retains adequate setback per city code (minimum 30 feet from the corner).
1. A concern was raised that additional road frontage may be beneficial, especially if Bob chooses to develop the property further.
1. Option discussed: extending the road another 30 feet into Bob’s lot to create a 100-foot wide access point.
 Driveway Placement and Setbacks
1. City policy does not allow driveways onto 700 North from Bob’s lot.
1. Reed and commissioners confirmed the proposed access complies with city setback standards:30-foot minimum front setback.Corner lots treated as having two “fronts” with 30-foot and 20-foot setbacks, respectively.
1. It was confirmed that these standards allow for proper driveway placement without violating spacing from the intersection.
 HOA and Maintenance
1. Reed confirmed that the roads will be public, and no HOA will be required for asphalt maintenance.
1. An HOA will exist solely for irrigation and water system management.
1. Similar HOA model currently exists in other subdivisions Reed manages.
 Procedural Clarifications
1. There was initial confusion about whether the Planning Commission had final approval authority.Per Marcus’s written notes, final approval must go to City Council due to the open space and bonus density agreement.
1. Reed thought that the open space agreement was approved by City Council during an executive session held three weeks prior.This agreement would grant bonus density in exchange for open space/trail provisions.
Motion by: Ned Hansen
Seconded by: Holley Baird
Motion Text:“To recommend approval of the Berry Hollow Ridge final plat as currently presented, and to forward the subdivision to City Council for final approval, contingent upon the developer (Reed Elder) coordinating with adjacent property owner Bob Ball regarding the access point and road frontage affecting his parcel. The intent is to ensure clarity and provide a finalized proposal to City Council regarding the shared boundary and road alignment.”
1. Motion carried unanimously
Steve Regan – Final Plat And Plan
Melvin Sam presented the final plat and plan for the Steve Regan development, located at the corner of Highway 91 and Hyde Park Lane. The development's primary structure is planned to be a 60 by 240-foot metal building intended for both retail and warehouse purposes. Due to the upcoming sale of their current retail space, there is an urgent need for Steve Regan Development to establish a temporary site, which will include a converted container unit serving as an office and conex storage units for merchandise.
During the meeting, it was clarified that the commissioners' main responsibility was to approve the final plat and plan, rather than focus on the temporary structures required during the transition. The discussion mainly centered around the necessary road improvements mandated by the Utah Department of Transportation (UDOT), especially concerning Highway 91. It was emphasized that a written agreement detailing the road improvements should be in place to assure that these requirements are met in accordance with UDOT regulations throughout the development process.
Commissioner Lee pointed out that the snow storage space will need to be separate from the retention pond, due to the amount of water that remains in the spring. 
Ned Hansen made a motion to approve the final plat for the Steve Regan development,  conditional upon meeting all engineering requirements, addressing any remaining comments from the Development Review Committee (DRC), and providing a written plan documenting the developer will be responsible for the the phased road improvements on Highway 91 as required by UDOT. Motion was seconded by David Nielsen. Motion carried unanimously. 
Discussion Items
Create New Mixed-Use "B" Zone
Sign Ordinance
These discussion items were not addressed during the meeting.

Baird made a motion to to adjourn the meeting.
Hansen seconded the motion.
Motion carried unanimously.
Meeting adjourned at 8:35 pm


________________________________________ 
Colette Dursteler
Planning Assistant
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